
 

    Foundation Board Meeting 
 
 

 
 
 
 

Full Board Session: 3:00 p.m. 
 

Wednesday – October 30, 2013  
 

Meeting Location(See map)   
Cravens Student Services Multi-Purpose Room 

    
 

BOARD PACKETS ARE REQUIRED AT EVERY MEETING. 
Please bring yours. 

 
 

Our Mission: 
The mission of the Foundation is to enhance the quality of education by advancing the 
College of the Desert through building relationships, securing philanthropic support and 
stewarding assets.    
 
Our Vision: 
To positively impact the lives of students who are striving to achieve a purposeful 
education and to enhance the communities of the Coachella Valley and the region. 
 
Core Values: 
 Accountability 
 Integrity 
 Service Excellence 
 Trust 



 



	

	
	
 
 

Board of Directors Meeting  
Wednesday, October 30th, 2013 
Cravens Multi-Purpose Room 

 
(**Board action required) 

 
1) Call to Order   

 
2) Public Invitation to speak as per the Brown Act 

 
3) Approval of September Minutes…………………………………………………………… Page: 1 
       Approval of Audit Committee Minutes……………………………………………………… Page: 6 
       Approval of Finance Committee Minutes………………………………………………… Page: 7 
 
4) Presentation/Review & Approval of 2012/13 Audit and 990 - Wayne Carlsen 

 
a) Management Letter………………………………………………………………………. Page: 8 
b) Audit……………………………………………………………………………………… Page: 13 
c) 990…………………………………………………………………………………………. Page: 28 

 
5) Approval of Financials---August & September 2013 – Russ Russell…………………… Page: 29 
 
6) Foundation Board Items: Discussion/Action 
 

a) Presentation Marketing Plan for 2013-14 – Kay Hazen     
b) Revision to Operating Budget – Marketing Plan budget – Jim Hummer…………… Page: 38 
c) Ad Hoc Committee on revision to By-laws and Policy Manual............................... Page: 42 
d) Ad Hoc Committee on Stewardship……………………………………………………. Page: 42 
 

7) Fundraising Report - Foundation Directors – Time set aside for Directors to report in their  
Fundraising efforts and contacts.  
 
a) Status—President Circle—Membership status/In Home events 
b) Identification of Individuals and organizations for donor development—Ideas from Members 
c) Campus Tour update—Peter Sturgeon 
d) Update on donations—review list/recent donations to Foundation 
e) Status - Women of Distinction Nov. 12 Luncheon & Dec. 6 Chili Cook Off 3--Mary Latta 
f) Status – Stepping Out for COD – Jim Hummer 
 

8) Foundation Information Items: 
 
a) College of the Desert President – Joel Kinnamon 
b) Foundation Executive Director – Jim Hummer 
c) Academic Senate President – Doug Redman 
d) COD Trustee – Bonnie Stefan 
e) Alumni – Gene Marchu 

 
9) New Business 

 
10) Adjournment 

 
Next meeting date to be discussed  



 
  

Executive Meeting 
Wednesday, June 27, 2013 - 2:00 p.m. 

CSSC Multi-Purpose Room 
 

M I N U T E S  
 

Members Present 
Joan Busick, Donna Jean Darby, Brian Holcombe, Mary Latta, Gene Marchu, Mark Nickerson, Doug Redman, 
Bonnie Stefan, Marcia Stein. 
 
Members Absent 
Bob Archer, Zerryl Becker, Peggy Cravens,  Diane Gershowitz, Dr. Joel Kinnamon, Dr. Chuck Monell, Russ Russell, 
Larry Spicer. 
 

Staff/Guests 

Jim Hummer, Kippy Laflame, George Holliday, Peter Sturgeon, Aurora Wilson. 

 

Call to Order 

Donna Jean Darby called the Executive meeting to order at 2:04 p.m. with a quorum of members present.   

 

Brown Act Invitation for Public Comment 

No cards to speak were submitted from the public. 

 

Treasurer Report  Financials Review - George Holliday 

George gave an overview of the Audit that is presently being conducted.  There was an error on the June 2013 

financials.  On page 19 of the board packet the Total Net Assets numbers were reversed: June 2012 should read 

$22,678,106 and the June 2013 should read $24,000,688.  The auditors uncovered an error in the unrestricted 

funds.  After reviewing the Moore Trust ($1.2MM estate gift received May 2013) estate packet received, the 

auditors uncovered the fact that the money was not unrestricted but an endowment for scholarships. How the 

interest is used on endowments and how to memorialize them needs to be reviewed from a legal stand point; 

Brian Harnik will be brought in to review. 

 

Foundation Reports Discussion 

Review of summer projects Jim Hummer and Peter Sturgeon 

The Chart of Net Assets summer project was discussed.  In an effort to consolidate the 347 different funds all 

were reviewed by the staff this summer.  In Phase I, all funds are now sorted by scholarships or program needs 

which will help the College.  Fifty (50) funds with either 0 or negative balances were earmarked for 

consolidation, deletion or merging.  Jim and Peter will be reviewing the parameters of doing so with Brian 

unds which would be 

accounted for on a monthly rather than quarterly and a more user friendly format for the Deans of the College.  

All documentation in the Foundation is scheduled to be scanned.  This will enable us to find information that is 

needed for the Chart of Net Assets project.  All endowments will be scrutinized. Marcia Stein inquired about 

how the College protects itself from cyber-attacks.   
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An internal Policy Manual was completed this summer.   

The Foundation turned 30 this year and, after some research, Jim reported to the board that it raised 

approximately $65MM in that period.  Jim is looking into a revenue structure that would keep the Foundation 

running.   

There will be a series of 24 articles over the next 6 months in the Desert Sun focusing on our students.  Donna 

Jean mentioned a contact, Judd Spicer, which she made this summer who is a freelance sports writer for Palm 

Springs Life.  

 

Fundraising Report 

Academic Angels Report  Mary Latta 
The events scheduled for the upcoming season are:  Women of Distinction Luncheon on November 12th; Joan 
Busick, Peggy Cravens, Jeane Hilb, Birgit Moller, Kate Spates and Coeta Barker will be  honored.  Everyone was 
encouraged to attend it as well as Black Tie Chili Cook-Off II on December 6th. 

 
Foundation Information Items 

College of the Desert President report  Dr. Kinnamon 

No report Dr. Kinnamon was unable to attend 

 

Academic Senate President  Douglas Redman 

Doug introduced himself to the members as this was his first board meeting as newly appointed Senate 

President.   

 

COD Trustee - Bonnie Stefan and Aurora Wilson 

, 

Administrative Services and Stan Dupree, Executive Director, Human Resources and Labor Relations. 

A five year MOU was signed recently with the United States International Golf Academy.  China will be sending 

30 students per year to attend College of the Desert seeking certificates or degrees in Golf Management.  The 

administrative fees collected from International students are substantial. 

 

Alumni Report  Gene Marchu 

A hand-out was given to all present including an Alumni Newsletter.  The $15 membership dues to the Alumni 

were discussed. 

 

Scholarship Updates  Peter Sturgeon 

Peter discussed his experience at FLEX introducing new staff to the Foundation.   

The Foundation received $45,000 in scholarships from Cardenas Markets.  The $200,000 Singer estate closed 

and we should be getting the funds shortly.  The Epstein scholarship for $25,000 was discussed. 

 

 Marcia Stein 

The committee met last week to organize the November 17th Kick-Off event.  The committee is still looking for 

hosts for in-home events. 

 

 

Adjournment 
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Donna Jean Darby adjourned the meeting at 3:02 p.m. 

  

Minutes taken by Kippy Laflame Executive Assistant 
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Board of Directors Meeting 
Wednesday, June 27, 2013 - 3:00 p.m. 

CSSC Multi-Purpose Room 
 

M I N U T E S  
 

Members Present 
Joan Busick, Donna Jean Darby, Brian Holcombe, Mary Latta, Gene Marchu, Mark Nickerson, Doug Redman, 
Elizabeth Sealey, Kate Spates, Bonnie Stefan, Marcia Stein. 
 
Members Absent 
Carol Ammon, Bob Archer, Zerryl Becker, John J. Benoit, James Carona, Jean Carrus, Norma Castaneda, Peggy 
Cravens, Diane Gershowitz, Susan Hunt, Dr. Joel Kinnamon, Dr. Bill Kroonen, Donna MacMillan, John Marman, 
Penny Mason, JoAnn McGrath, Dr. Chuck Monell, Russ Russell, Dominique Shwe, Sally Simonds, Larry Spicer. 
 

Staff/Guests 

Jim Hummer, Kippy Laflame, George Holliday, Peter Sturgeon, Aurora Wilson. 

 

Call to Order 

Donna Jean Darby called the meeting to order at 3:07with a quorum of members present.   

 

Brown Act Invitation for Public Comment 

No cards to speak were submitted from the public. 

 

Approval of Minutes as distributed 

It was M/S/C Marcia Stein/Mark Nickerson to approve the December 12, 2012 Executive Meeting Minutes. 

It was M/S/C Bonnie Stefan/Mary Latta to approve the May 2013 Board Meeting Minutes. 

It was M/S/C Brian Holcombe/Joan Busick to approve the June 13, 2013 Investment Committee Minutes. 

 

Treasurer Report  Financials Review - George Holliday 

George gave an overview of the Audit that is presently being conducted.  There was an error on the June 2013 

financials.  On page 19 of the board packet the Total Net Assets numbers were reversed: June 2012 should read 

$22,678,106 and the June 2013 should read $24,000,688.  The auditors uncovered an error in the unrestricted 

funds.  After reviewing the Moore Trust ($1.2MM estate gift received May 2013) estate packet received, the 

auditors uncovered the fact that the money was not unrestricted but an endowment for scholarships. How the 

interest is used on endowments and how to memorialize them needs to be reviewed from a legal stand point; 

Brian Harnik will be brought in to review. 

It was M/S/C Joan Busick/Bonnie Stefan to approve the May 2013 financials as distributed.  

It was M/S/C Mary Latta/Mark Nickerson to approve the June 2013 financials as distributed.  

It was M/S/C Bonnie Stefan/Elizabeth Sealey to approve the July 2013 financials as distributed.  
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Foundation Reports Discussion 

Review of summer projects Jim Hummer and Peter Sturgeon 

The Chart of Net Assets summer project was discussed.  In an effort to consolidate the 347 different funds all 

were reviewed by the staff this summer.  In Phase I, all funds are now sorted by scholarships or program needs 

which will help the College.  Fifty (50) funds with either 0 or negative balances were earmarked for 

consolidation, deletion or merging.  Jim and Peter will be reviewing the parameters of doing so with Brian 

accounted for on a monthly rather than quarterly and a more user friendly format for the Deans of the College.  

All documentation in the Foundation is scheduled to be scanned.  This will enable us to find information that is 

needed for the Chart of Net Assets project.  All endowments will be scrutinized. Marcia Stein inquired about 

how the College protects itself from cyber-attacks.   

An internal Policy Manual was completed this summer.   

The Foundation turned 30 this year and, after some research, Jim reported to the board that it raised 

approximately $65MM in that period.  Jim is looking into a revenue structure that would keep the Foundation 

running.   

There will be a series of 24 articles over the next 6 months in the Desert Sun focusing on our students.  Donna 

Jean mentioned a contact, Judd Spicer, which she made this summer who is a freelance sports writer for Palm 

Springs Life.  

 

Foundation Board Items 

Approval of new board member Jane Saltonstall. 

M/S/C Mark Nickerson/Marcia Stein to approve the recommendation Jane Saltonstall as Foundation Board 

Director. 

 

Dr. Ed Tauber resigned from the board. 

the Board. 

M/S/C/ Mark Nickerson/Mary Latta to approve the resignation of Dr. Tauber from the Foundation board 

 

Extension  

Due to the length of the process for hiring the two new development positions, Jim is asking the Board to 

extend . 

 

 

Fundraising Meeting of June 5, 2013.   

Several committee members from all the fundraising committees brainstormed ideas this summer. 

It was M/S/C Bonnie Stefan/Joan Busick to approve the Fundraising Brainstorming Committee Minutes of 

June 5, 2013 as distributed.  

 

Fundraising Report 

Academic Angels Report  Mary Latta 
The events scheduled for the upcoming season are:  Women of Distinction Luncheon on November 12th; Joan 
Busick, Peggy Cravens, Jeane Hilb, Birgit Moller, Kate Spates and Coeta Barker will be  honored.  Everyone was 
encouraged to attend it as well as Black Tie Chili Cook-Off II on December 6th  

 
Marman update  Donna Jean Darby 
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s health; a card was passed for board members to sign. 
 

Foundation Information Items 

College of the Desert President report  Dr. Kinnamon 

No report as Dr. Kinnamon was unable to attend 

 

Academic Senate President  Douglas Redman 

Doug introduced himself to the members as this was his first board meeting as newly appointed Senate 

President.   

 

COD Trustee -  Bonnie Stefan and Aurora Wilson 

Administrative Services and Stan Dupree, Executive Director, Human Resources and Labor Relations. 

A five year MOU was signed recently with the United States International Golf Academy.  China will be sending 

30 students per year to attend College of the Desert seeking certificates or degrees in Golf Management.  The 

administrative fees collected from International students are substantial. 

 

Alumni Report  Gene Marchu 

A hand-out was given to all present including an Alumni Newsletter.  The $15 membership dues to the Alumni 

were discussed. 

 

Scholarship Updates  Peter Sturgeon 

Peter discussed his experience at FLEX introducing new College staff to the Foundation.   

The Foundation received $45,000 in scholarships from Cardenas Markets.  The $200,000 Singer estate closed 

and we should be getting the funds shortly. 

 

 Marcia Stein 

The committee met last week to organize the November 17th Kick-Off event.  The committee is still looking for 

hosts for in-home events. 

 

Thank You Letters 

The Foundation received several letters of thanks (from Kelly Hall, KCOD, PD Sister Cities, Girl Friend Factor) that 

were included in the board packet for members to read. 

 

Adjournment 

Donna Jean Darby requested a motion to adjourn the meeting at 4:32 p.m. 

M/S/C Marcia Stein/Bonnie Stefan to adjourn the meeting. 

 

 Minutes taken by Kippy Laflame Executive Assistant 
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The Audit Committee will be meeting on 
September 23, 2013 

As soon as the minutes are ready they will be 
emailed to you for your review. 
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The Finance Committee will be meeting on 
September 24, 2013 

As soon as the minutes are ready they will be 
emailed to you for your review. 
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September 17, 2013 
 
 
 
To the Board of Directors 
College of the Desert Foundation 
43-500 Monterey Avenue 
Palm Desert, CA 92260 
 
In planning and performing our audit of the financial statements of College of the Desert Foundation for 
the year ended June 30, 2013, we considered the Foundation’s internal control structure to determine our 
auditing procedures for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the financial statements and not to 
provide assurance on the internal control structure. 
 
We have included the following recommendations for your consideration, which we believe should 
enhance the overall system of internal controls and operating efficiency.  The cost of implementing any 
additional procedures or controls should be weighed against the benefits to be gained. This letter does not 
affect our report dated September 12, 2013, on the financial statements of College of the Desert 
Foundation. 
 
We will review the status of these comments during our next audit engagement.  We have already 
discussed many of these comments and suggestions with various Foundation personnel, and we will be 
pleased to discuss them in further detail at your convenience, to perform any additional study of these 
matters, or to assist you in implementing the recommendations. We would like to thank Joanne Padgham 
and her staff and members of the audit committee for all their assistance and cooperation in the 
performance of our audit.   
 
Sincerely, 
 
BRABO & CARLSEN, LLP 
Certified Public Accountants 
 
 
 
 
Wayne Carlsen, CPA 
 
WEC/lmf 
 

DRAFT
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PRIOR YEAR RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
Accounting Policies and Procedures Manual 
 
The Foundation does not have a formalized accounting policies and procedures manual. 
 
It is the Board of Director’s responsibility to implement its own controls and then have procedures in place in 
order to effectively communicate and monitor these controls to its management personnel. 
 
We recommend that the Foundation document its current accounting policies and procedures. This is 
important to assure the Board that the Foundation is operating as is expected. Written procedures, 
instructions, and assignments of duties will prevent or reduce misunderstandings, errors, inefficient or 
wasted effort, duplicated or omitted procedures, and other situations that can result in inaccurate, 
untimely or fraudulent accounting transactions and records.  A well-devised accounting manual can also 
help to ensure that all similar transactions are treated consistently, that accounting principles used are 
proper, and that records are produced in the form desired by management.  A good accounting manual 
should aid in the training of new employees and possibly allow for delegation to other employees of some 
accounting functions. 
 
It was noted during this year’s audit that this recommendation has recently been implemented & 
commend the Foundation staff for their hard work in putting this manual together. We do, however 
recommend that the Board review and formally approve the manual. 
 
Temporarily Restricted Funds 
 
The Foundation has a voluminous number of temporarily restricted funds for many programs that we feel 
could be consolidated or eliminated. This will facilitate the monthly accounting process resulting in a 
more meaningful financial presentation of the fund restriction purpose and balances. We also suggest that 
the Board implement a policy to determine when a contribution should be held in a separate fund with the 
donor’s name or included with a scholarship program. 
 
It was noted during this year’s audit that this recommendation is being addressed, however has not been 
completed. We recommend that this be implemented as soon as possible. 
 
Alumni Association 
 
The Foundation is currently receiving some of the funds raised by the Alumni Association to hold for 
specific programs at the College. The Alumni Association then sends a request to the Foundation for 
distribution from the Foundation for a program and also requests the Foundation to return the funds if 
they have not been distributed for a specific purpose after a specified time period. Since these are not 
assets of the Foundation, we suggest that the Foundation return any funds that it is currently holding and 
no longer accept these donations from the Alumni Association. This will also result in the reduction in the 
number of temporarily restricted funds currently being accounted for by the Foundation. 
 
We noted during this year’s audit that this recommendation was implemented. 
 
 
 
 
 

DRAFT
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CURRENT YEAR RECOMMENDATIONS  
 
Accounting for Contributions 
 
The Foundation has included in its accounting manual procedures that are to be used for the proper 
classification of contributions and acknowledgements to donors for their contributions.  It was noted 
during this year’s audit that there were a few instances in which the contribution was recorded into the 
wrong fund.  We recommend that there be a thorough review of the documentation received from the 
donor for the contribution. The thank you letter to the donor for the contribution should include a 
statement of the Foundation’s understanding of the contribution’s purpose.  This will reinforce the proper 
recording of the contribution based on the donor’s intention as to the purpose and use by the Foundation. 

DRAFT
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We have included the 990 as an attachment to the 
emailed packet sent on 10/23/2013. Due to the 
size (57 pages) we are not including it in your hard 
copy packet.  We will however have a hard copy at 
the board meeting.   
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NOT AVAILABLE AT TIME OF PRINTING. WILL BE 
EMAILED TO YOU THIS WEEK.  WE WILL ALSO HAVE 

HARD COPIES AT THE BOARD MEETING. 

        

         

       

        

        
COLLEGE OF THE DESERT FOUNDATION 

        
FINANCIAL SUMMARY 

(UNAUDITED) 

        September 30, 2013 
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There is a need to establish two sub-committees: 
 
 

By-Laws and Policy Manual 
We need 2-3 members to review the draft revisions to the by-laws. The 
Auditors recommended that the Board sign off on the Policy Manual that the 
staff wrote this summer and continue to do so every year. The first review 
will an onerous task but well worth everyone’s time as this is the legacy that 
will be left to all future Foundation employees. The subsequent yearly 
reviews will be much easier as they will focus on any of the policies or 
procedures that have changed during that fiscal year.   
 
 

Stewardship 
We are looking for 3-4 Board members to use the list of donations we 
generate each week and do personal notes to thank each donor and if 
possible a telephone call---just to thank the donor for their support.   
 
We think a handwritten note or call from a Board member would be 
impressive---more than the usual thank you letter the staff sends out.   
We would give each member notecards along with stamped envelopes.  
 
The report would include donors with address information—telephone 
numbers and e-mail info.  Every week we could separate out the list for the 
committee member and e-mail to them.  Then it would be up to each 
committee member to follow through.   
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